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Carmel Valley old-timer Joe Hitchcock (1881-1969) 
claimed that local lore said Laureles Grade was laid out 
and built by a Chinese work crew under Andrew 
Jackson Ougheltree (1823-1911). The owner of Rancho 
los Tularcitos from 1866-1879,  Ougheltree was a stock 
raiser who apparently needed the route to drive his 
cattle over to Rancho Laguna Seca. He sold Rancho los 
Tularcitos in 1879 to Alberto Trescony.  

The grade was still a rugged route during Joe Hitch-
cockôs youth in the 1890s. As he described it,  ñAround 
mid-August it was time for the annual cattle drive to 
the stubble fields in Salinas.  The cattle would be 
gathered and driven over the grade to Laguna Seca. The 
chuck wagon followed and it took two days to reach the 
Conlan Ranch. One rider would be left in Salinas to 
watch over the cattle.ò   

In the summer of 1898, he drove a herd of 83 horses 
over the grade to the Hebbron Ranch, a trip that took 
three hours. In October 1898, Joe was the designated 
cattle drive rider who remained for watch duty in 
Salinas. He was there until mid-November, when the 
cattle were driven back over the grade to their Carmel 
Valley ranch pastures.  

Cattle drives during inclement weather were a special 
burden. ñI have driven that Grade in a four-horse 
wagon, spring wagon and buggy, to say nothing of the 

times I have ridden horseback over it helping to drive 
1500-2000 head of cattle to and from the stubble fields 
of Salinas. Many times it was rainy weather or else 
heavy dust before the roads were oiled. During heavy 
weather little culverts or bridges were washed out and 
anyone returning [to Carmel Valley] had to leave their 
wagons and lead their horses to the haven of Los 
Laureles Ranch. They would remain there until 
temporary repairs were made and their wagons could 
get across the wash.ò  

Today, drivers who proceed along the scenic route 
would not recognize Joe Hitchcockôs description from 
over a century ago. Work to widen and realign parts of 
Laureles Grade road began in November 1955 on the 
Carmel Valley side. The stretch was described as  
ñstarting at the Fleming Ranch and continuing to the 
Donald MacDonald property at the top of the Grade.ò 
The portion covered about 2-1/4 miles of new road 
construction.  

To straighten out one particularly sharp curve, the 
county purchased five acres of the MacDonald property 
at the top of the grade. Widening and resurfacing, with 
the elimination of many small curves, was intended to 
make the drive not only safer but more comfortable for 
drivers.  The ensuing roadwork  closed down the Grade 
to all traffic for the duration of the project.                                                   
.                                         (see Laureles Grade page 4)
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